 Oak Ridge Heritage and Preservation Association

November 13, 2008
 Minutes – Monthly Meeting (corrected Nov. 21)
Attendance: Colleen Black, Mary Fair, Laura Robbins, Margaret Allard, Betty Stokes, Bill Henry, Tom Row, Ted Lollis, Bill Tewes, Don Hunnicutt, Emily Hunnicutt, Dick Raridon, Anne McBride, Martin McBride, Lloyd Stokes, Ray Smith, Fanny Smith, Mick Wiest, Dave Miller, Bill Wilcox, Katy Brown, Susan Welch, Nicky Reynolds, Keith McDaniel, J. D. Hutchins, Howard Harvey, Mike Bradshaw, Pat Clark and Wayne Clark. 

The meeting began at 7:05 PM in the Wildcat Den Room of the Midtown Community Center.  There were 29 people present (see attachment 1 on file.)

ORHPA President, Keith McDaniel presided at the meeting.  Keith asked that the nominating committee report on their recent activities. 

Lloyd Stokes, Chair of the 2008 Nominating Committee, reported that his committee consisting of himself, Colleen Black, Bill Wilcox, Ray Smith and Mick Wiest following our bylaws, directed the ORHPA Secretary to send out a letter of request for nominations for the 2009 Board of Directors. The letter was sent on October 11 and requested that nominations be submitted by October 30th.  After reviewing nominations submitted, the Nominating Committee has recommended two excellent candidates for the 2009 Board of Directors. The two candidates recommended are Nicky Reynolds and Ray Smith, who has completed one three year term on the board and is eligible to serve another three year term.  The membership will be asked to vote to fill the two open board member positions at the December 11 meeting.  At that meeting, additional nominations may be submitted from the floor.  Lloyd Stokes thanked the members of his committee for serving this year.

Secretary, Anne McBride, who is assisting our Membership Chair, Harold Jernigan, reported we currently have 180 members who are paid up with their dues.  Dues for the 2009 year will be due beginning in January 2009 and anyone who has paid dues in the last several months will be credited through the end of 2009. 
Margaret Allard, Chair of the 2009 Gate Opening Celebration Committee, reported that several sub-committees are working diligently to prepare for the celebration which is scheduled to take place on Saturday, March 21, 2009 (the scheduled events may take place over a two day period.)  Current plans are to have a ribbon cutting ceremony at the Elza Gate area and a special 60th birthday celebration at AMSE (Ken Mayes is heading this committee) – the original museum opened on the same day the gates to the city were opened, Saturday, March 19, 1949.  Another committee is planning a “Then and Now” tour with perhaps a booklet for the original parade route (Bobbie Martin is heading this committee). Bill Henry is looking into recreating the original sign at Elza Gate. Tom Row is the Chair of the Fundraising Committee for the Gate Opening Celebration. Tom wants us to think about donations and people who might donate to the celebration costs. A catered social event is also under consideration for the celebration.  ORHPA is sponsoring Keith McDaniel to produce a 30 minute documentary film on the Gate Opening.

Keith reported the Gate Opening Committee approached him to produce a documentary film on the Gate Opening.  Keith recused himself from the vote when the ORHPA board voted to go forward with using our $10,000 CD as the down payment for the documentary film.  An additional $11,000 has also been raised to pay for the documentary.  ORHPA is expected to be paid back from the proceeds of the film’s sale. Keith has an outline from his committee for the film, covering the gate opening and the next ten years up to the time the city was formally created. The documentary is being formatted so that PBS can show it to the public at large.  The current plan is to have the film premier at AMSE during the gate opening celebration.  Margaret Allard reported that plans are still being firmed up for the activities.
Betty Stokes, Product Development and Sales Chair, reported our product sales took in $1,800 last month.  

Keith McDaniel commented that since ORHPA will be receiving $20,000 from the Preserve American Grant, awarded to the city this past fall and ORHPA has also received permission from the DOE to reprint the Fred Ford book, “A City is Born” – we are looking at going ahead and reprinting the book with some of the grant funds.

Bill Wilcox, Meeting Program Chair, introduced Mick Wiest, Chair of our Historic Properties Committee to speak about our historic preservation priorities for the coming year. 
Mick commented that historic preservation and heritage tourism go hand in hand.  He directed our attention to the poster display on the left side of the room. The display is a copy of the AMSE pod display designed by Ken Mayes and presented at AMSE this past spring. In it one can follow the history of the top seven most endangered buildings on the Oak Ridge reservation. 

Today we have 8 structures on the top of the most endangered buildings list. They are: the Guest House, the K-25 Building (footprint or a portion), the NOAA building (WWII O.R. Health Dept.), Building 9706-2 (old Med building at Y-12), Beta 3 Building (9204-3 and Y-12 Calutrons), Building 9731 (or Y-12 Pilot Plant), School Admin Building (the Pine Valley School), and the Glenwood Church Ministry Building (half of Abilene Hall).

This year we were able to present three heritage preservation awards.  We presented an award to the Oak Ridge Playhouse (former Centre Theater) and the Christ Community Church (former Outer Drive Shopping Center) on September 19.  We also presented our first ever Preservation Planning Award to the TN Dept. of Transportation and the DOE for their efforts to protect and preserve the West End Gate House.  This award was presented on Oct. 6th.

Mick showed an overhead of the ORHPA 2007 Master list of Historic Properties.  Copies are available for comments or to add additional information. The endangered list is a subset of the Master List.  Mick, Ray Smith and Jennifer Daniels are working to achieve National Register status for the Y-12 9731 building (original pilot plant), the Y-12 9706-2(Y-12 medical building) and the Y-12 9204-3 (Beta 3 calutron tracks.)  They are also working for Landmark status for the first and the third one.

There is serious concern about the condition of the Freels Bend Cabin.  It is on DOE land but DOE has no plan for its future.  It is in need of repairs. 

Covenant Presbyterian Church has purchased the property at the Bethel Valley checking station.
The Bethel Valley church is on X-10 property and has a small museum in it.

The George Jones Memorial Church is also on DOE property and as each year goes by fewer Wheat Alumni return to their reunion held there each October. 

The NOAA Building is currently being transferred from the DOE to the Dept of Commerce.  DOE has written into the deed restriction that the building and land are to be protected from future development. It is located adjacent to property which has been eyed for future commercial development. We need to be alert to movement around this property.
Mick reported the current priorities of his committee are:

1. To finalize all 2009 priorities by January 2009 -

2. To meet with the city council regarding requesting that the Certified Local Government designation be sought for our city – 

3. To share our priorities with the public -

4. To seek commitment from the stewards of the federal properties –

5. To continue ORHPA Preservation Awards and broaden public involvement in them –

6. To seek other possible grants for assistance with preservation  –

7. To seek more publicity and press coverage for preserving our historic structures –

8. To encourage and express support to our city council for heritage preservation –
Bill Wilcox introduced Katy Brown, Director of the Convention and Visitor’s Bureau to speak about Heritage Tourism.  

Katy commented that the definition of Heritage Tourism is traveling to experience the places and activities of people and the past.  Studies have shown that 81% of U.S. adults are interested in traveling to experience history and cultural activities.  Those of the baby boomer generations travel more than any other group. Our city has accepted the heritage tourism plans presented to them several years ago which include:

1. Upgraded signage – special permission for signs at I-40 at SR 58 and at Pellissippi

2. Upgrading AMSE – new Oak Ridge room

3. Jackson Square and Grove Center merchants working together with TN Mainstreet Org.

4. Showcasing Manhattan Project and O.R. assets, Children’s Museum and ORHPA

5. Develop Secret City Branding and Marketing – “Unlock the Secrets of the Secret City” – award winning website, partnering with/Anderson Co. arts and cultural ads

6. More robust CVB (as hotel/motel tax have increased), more office space, certified grant writer, year round internship program, city help with special projects

7. Highlight signature facilities – support PKP activities – working to support ORHPA

8. Strategic Outreach campaign – press trips – internet access – “Katy’s Kitchen Blog” – social networking on “Facebook” – CVB, AMSE and Chamber have “facebook” pages
9. Preserve America Grant – planning Kiosks starting with the O.R. Public Library, working with Meridian Kiosks.com

10. Historic markers that are fairly uniform – trail of markers ( have a committee working on these including CVB and ORHPA members)

Katy Brown also thanked ORHPA for providing space for the CVB to rent in the Midtown Community Center Building.  She is happy the CVB is located in an authentic Manhattan Project building.  It provides an immediate topic and tour for visitors and tourists to the city.  Katy also thanked Tom Row and Keith McDaniel for serving on the CVB board and Martin McBride for serving as a CVB volunteer. Volunteers are welcome to serve in the CVB office greeting tourists to the city.

Bill Wilcox spoke about “A New Preferred Alternative to the 2005 Memorandum of Understanding for Preserving K-25 History” – notes on his report presented to Gerald Boyd and Stephen McCracken on October 30, 2008.
Bill commented that we have not heard back from the DOE about the recommendation we submitted to DOE last April.  This was our preferred Option D report to save the North End including comments made by the public at and after the February public meeting.

The DOE had made comments looking for more options regarding the preservation of K-25 – that did not ask them to save the North End - they had questions about cleaning up contamination and worker safety.  On October 8, public statements were made by Mr. Steve McCracken himself that it did not look like they could save the North end building because of costs and the deteriorating condition of the building.  Bill and the PKP steering committee agreed on a path forward and since have presented four new ideas to Steve McCracken, Options F, E, G, and K.  All options include the following things that ORHPA-PKP insist be saved: 
1. Must have saved at least one authentic, in context, WWII demo cell of six “stages”
2. A cell floor alley and some operating gallery instrument panels etc. 
3. The advances by K-25 to radically improve on WWII technology that helped the USA win the cold war

4. The story of K-25’s last 20 yrs – providing LEU for the world

5. Set aside and protect the 90 acre site forever
6. Outline the “U” building footprint with markers – perhaps interstate style lights on poles, 65’ high on outside and 45’ high on inside (ground height changes)

7. Historic markers that tell the story – 20 of them including Happy Valley, Wheat Community to the river buildings 

There were five ORHPA-PKP options in 2008 (D, F, E, G, and K).  Studies were done on all options and all costs. 

Interest is now being focused on “Option K” which locates the tourist site close to the south end of K-25 “U” building, making it easy for tourist access.  A viewing tower –perhaps looking like a guard tower – would provide tourists with a vantage point to view the immense size of the original building site.  The inside of the new tourist site would have an “Interpretive Center” telling the WWII story 1940 to 1946, a post WWII Exhibit hall – 1947 to 2008 (post war equip would come from Paducah, KY.)  The building would be about 45,000 sq. feet with a gift shop and snack shop included.  The estimate for this option is about $16 million.  This option seems doable and at a reasonable cost. The operating costs are figured into this estimate.  The revenues and operating costs are fairly even in the projections for this option.  An entity would be needed to operate the facility.  DOE’s obligation would end after it is built.  The final details will be worked out between now and February 2009.
Dave Miller noted that Ray Smith’s new book “Historically Speaking” is available for purchase just in time for Christmas.  

The meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.  Refreshments were served. 
Minutes respectfully submitted,

Anne McBride, Secretary, ORHPA

November 21, 2008 
